
UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
FEBRUARY 22, 2018 MEETING ~ 7:30 PM 

 
REVISED AGENDA 

 
 

1. Meeting Called to Order. 
 
2. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
3. Roll Call. 
 
4. Meeting Minutes re:  January 11, 2018 
 
5. Chairman’s Comments: 
 
6. New Business: 
 
 A. Swearing In Ceremony for Promoted Police Officers by Judge James Gallagher 
 
 B. Consent Agenda re: 
 
  1. Authorization for the Solicitor to sign Settlement Stipulations re:   
   a. JABMD, LLC located at 1100 First Avenue 
   b. 601 Allendale Road, LLC located at 830 First Avenue 
 
  2. Bid Recommendation re:  2018-2020 Electrical Maintenance Contract to  
   Controlex Service Corporation in the amount of $358,020.00 
 
  3. Resolution 2018-11 re: Request to submit a PA Small Water and Sewer  
   Program Grant application in the amount of $235,450.00 to be used for  
   the replacement of 1,150 feet of sanitary sewer lines 
 
  4. Resignations from Citizen Boards re: 
   a. Dan Yarnall from the Economic and Community Development 
     Committee 
   b. John Weilnau from the Environmental Advisory  Council 
 
  5. Resolution 2018-12 re:  Authorize to Sign Application for Traffic Signal  
   Approval, Form TE-160 - Allendale Road and Elliott Road 
 
  6. Amend Professional Services Agreement between ARRO Consulting,  
   Inc., and Upper Merion Township for the Trout Run Interceptor Stream  
   Bank Restoration Project to include additional permitting - $3,400.00 
 
  7. Approve Change Orders re:  SMJ Contracting, Inc. 
 
   a. Change Order #30 - Reimbursement for cost of utilities paid by  
    Upper Merion Township during the construction period in the  
    amount of a ($20,756.50) deduction 
   b. Change Order #31 – Payment of Liquidated Damages in the  
    amount of a ($94,000.00) deduction 
   c. Change Order #32 – Replace water damaged foil insulation at roof  
    locations, remove and replace water damaged gym floor  
    underlayment, and remove and recap old wall penetrations at  
    existing 2nd floor in the amount of $27,974.11 
   d. Change Order #33 – Remaining punchlist items in the amount of a  
    ($32,098.00) deduction  



  8. Approve Proposal for the Hazmat Remediation Plan for the Moore House  
   from USA Environmental Management, Inc. in the amount of $19,930.00 
 
  9. Resolution 2018-13 re: Request to submit a Linear Park & Montco 2040  
   Implementation Grant Application in the amount of $200,000.00 for  
   stormwater management improvements and the purchase and installation  
   of bus shelters to the First Avenue Linear Park Project 

 
 10. Awarding of VEBA Plan Actuary Study to CBIZ Benefits & Insurance  
  Services, Inc. not to exceed $8,000.00 
 
 11. Bid Recommendation for the EAB Tree Harvesting Project to   

   Construction Master Services, LLC in the amount of $59,163.00 
 
 12. Accept Extension Letter re:  Workhorse Brewing Development Plan,  
  250 King Manor Drive 
 

 
 C. Presentation re: Board of Community Assistance 
 
 D. Park Ridge Hotel Development, LP Development Plan:  480 N. Gulph  

 Road.  Construction of freestand 120 unit hotel.  Plan approval part of  
 2010 plan which reduced the number of rooms in the existing hotel.  
 8.5 acres, SM.  Plan Expiration 2/28/18 
 Resolution 2018-14 
 
E. Francis E. Schultz, Jr. Development Plan:  541 Flint Hill Road.  Construction of a  
 40,000 sf one-story building for recreational use and warehousing and paved  
 parking for 116 vehicles and a loading area.  LI-Limited Industrial, 7.11 acres. 
 Plan Expiration 2/28/18 
 Resolution 2018-15 

 
   
7. Accounts Payable & Payrolls 
 
8. Additional Business 
 
9.  Adjournment 













































































RESOLUTION NO.  2018-11 
 
 


Resolution: Request of Grant Funds 
 
 
RESOLUTION OF UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP, MONTGOMERY COUNTY, 
PENNSYLVANIA (hereinafter “the Township”). 
 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that Upper Merion Township, Montgomery County 
(Applicant) hereby requests a PA Small Water and Sewer Program grant of $235,450.00 
from the Commonwealth Financing Authority to be used for the replacement of 1,150 
feet of vitrified clay sanitary sewer gravity main ($277,000.00 project cost). 
 
 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Applicant does hereby designate David 
Kraynik as the official to execute all documents and agreements between Upper Merion 
Township and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in 
obtaining the requested grant. 
 
 BE IT ADDITIONALLY RESOLVED, that Upper Merion Township does hereby 
guarantee a financial commitment of 15%, up to $41,550 as a local match to this PA 
Small Water and Sewer Program grant. 
 
RESOLVED AND ENACTED this 22nd day of February, 2018 
 
     UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP 
 
     _________________________ 
     David Kraynik, Township Manager 
 
I, David Kraynik, duly qualified Secretary of Upper Merion Township, Montgomery 
County hereby certify that the foregoing is a true copy of Township Resolution No. 2018-
11, adopted by a majority vote of the Board of Supervisors at a regular meeting February 
22, 2018, and said Resolution has been recorded in the Minutes of Upper Merion 
Township and remains in effect as of this date. 
 
IN WITNESS HEREOF, I affix my hand and attach the seal of Upper Merion Township, 
this 22nd day of February, 2018.  
 
(TOWNSHIP SEAL)                      ______________________________ 
       Name of Applicant 
 
       ______________________________ 
       County 
 
       ______________________________ 
       Secretary 























































 


RESOLUTION 2018-13 


A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SUBMISSION OF A GRANT APPLICATION FOR 
THE 2018 ROUND OF THE MONTCO 2040 IMPLEMENTATION GRANT PROGRAM 


 


 WHEREAS, Montgomery County has established the Montco 2040 Implementation 
Grant Program as a competitive funding program to assist municipalities in implementing the 
goals of the county comprehensive plan, Montco 2040:  A Shared Vision; and 


 WHEREAS, the County is accepting applications for projects that advance specific goals 
under either of the county comprehensive plan’s three themes:  Connecting Communitities, 
Sustainable Places, and a Vibrant Economy; and 


 WHEREAS, applications and projects must meet all stated requirements within the 
Montco 2040 Implementation Grant Program Guidebook; and 


 WHEREAS, Upper Merion Township wishes to obtain $200,000.00 from the Montco 
2040 Implementation Grant Program to provide funding for stormwater management 
improvements and the purchase and installation of bus shelters to the First Avenue Linear Park 
Project. 


 Existing project funding provided by King of Prussia District, Federal Multimodal 
Transportation Fund and PA Transportation Improvement Program meet the 20% matching fund 
requirement in the amount of $ 40,000.00. 


 The first-of-its-kind Linear Park is a unique collaboration between KOP-BID (a private, 
not-for-profit business improvement district), UMT, PennDOT and 21 private property owners 
(26 parcels) to create an active and vibrant amenity open to the public, utilizing access easements 
on private property. The Linear Park will include multi-use sidewalks, lush landscaping, 
pedestrian lighting, active workstations, recreational games, benches and trash receptacles. 


 RESOLVED AND APPROVED this 22nd day of February, 2018. 


ATTEST:      UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP 
       BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
 
 
______________________________  _________________________________ 
David Kraynik, Township Manager   Gregory Philips, Chairperson 
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Memo 
To: David G. Kraynik, Township Manager 


From: Nicholas F. Hiriak, Director of Finance & Administration 


CC:  


Date: 2/8/2018 


Re: VEBA Plan Actuary Study 


The Township solicited three proposals to perform a basic cost/actuarial study on the Police Voluntary 
Employees Beneficiary Association (VEBA) plan. 
 
Proposals were received from: 


• Segal Consulting - fee will be based to a maximum of $10,000. 
• Milliman – $7,000 
• CBIZ Benefits & Insurance Services, Inc. - $4,500 - $8,000 


 
Based on the scope of work and the Township’s experience with the consultants, I recommend that 
CBIZ Benefits & Insurance Services, Inc. be selected to perform the study. 


Upper Merion 
Township 








 
 


 


 


Retiree Healthcare Actuarial Services Proposal  


 


Prepared For:   


 


 


Upper Merion Township 


 
 


CBIZ Benefits & Insurance Services, Inc. 


 


 
 







 
 


ABOUT CBIZ 
CBIZ, Inc. serves as a trusted advisor to more than 90,000 governments, businesses and 


individuals across America.  We are dedicated to providing our clients with solutions to 


improve their operations and profitability.  From our many service platforms -- ranging 


from accounting and tax to employee benefits -- we strive to ensure that our clients are 


receiving the most effective professional solutions.  


 


 


 


With over 100 offices and over 4,000 associates in major metropolitan areas and 


suburban cities throughout the U.S. CBIZ (NYSE: CBZ) delivers top-level financial and 


employee business services to organizations of all sizes, as well as individual clients, by 


providing national-caliber expertise combined with highly personalized service 


delivered at the local level. 


 


 


 


The company was formed as International Alliance Services, Inc. in October of 1996 and 


changed its name to Century Business Services, Inc. in December 1997, and again changed 


its name to CBIZ, Inc. in August 2005.  Incorporated in the state of Delaware, it is a 


publicly traded corporation on the NYSE with revenues in excess of $600 million. 


 


 


 


 







 
 


CBIZ Benefits & Insurance Services, Inc., is a wholly owned subsidiary producing 


approximately 30% of the revenue of CBIZ, Inc., with CBIZ Retirement Plan Services 


as a core group of expert retirement consultants. CBIZ Retirement Plan Services is 


experienced in offering a variety of consulting services for more than 50 retirement plan 


platforms, including Defined Benefit Pension, 401(k), 403(b), 457, Profit Sharing, ESOPs, 


and Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) other than pension.  


 


As part of CBIZ Retirement Plan Services, the Actuarial Team is a national resource for 


all CBIZ offices, providing a range of actuarial services from benefit consulting to reserve 


valuations and pricing adequacy studies. With its health care and retirement background, 


the actuarial team is well-prepared to advise our clients on methods to mitigate their 


pension and OPEB liability and has been doing so for over 30 years. 


Our health care and pension actuaries have exceptional experience in providing high-


quality pension and post-employment benefit (OPEB) valuations to both the private sector 


and the public sector. 


 


CBIZ Actuarial Services performs a variety of benefit consulting services including: 


 GASB 74/75 and 43/45 (OPEB) and GASB 67/68 and 25/27 (Pension) financial 


disclosure valuations for public sector employers 


 ASC 715-30 and ASC 715-60 (FAS 106/132/158), IFRS (IAS 19), and SSAP 92 


financial disclosure valuations for private sector employers 


 Pension funding valuations under ERISA and GASB standards 


 Employee and retiree benefit plan design and analysis 


 Financial modeling and projections 


 Design and implementation of Retiree Medical Savings Accounts 


 Plan design, IBNR valuation, and rate setting for self-funded plans 


 COBRA rate certification 


 Medicare Part D Retiree Drug Subsidy attestations 


 Provider network analysis 


 Pension plan termination and de-risking 


 


 


 


 







 
 


The competitive advantage of the CBIZ Actuarial Solution team is that you have access to 


health care and retirement actuaries on the same team.  Our actuaries are always available 


to you for professional opinions and support. 


We strive to maintain qualified consultants and support staff including the following 


credentials: 


• FSA, FCA, ASA, EA, MAAA, MSPA 


• AIF, QKA, QPA, MBA, CEBS 


• CFA, CPA 


 


CBIZ Retirement Plan Services provides actuarial services to over 2,000 post-employment 


benefit plans including Pension, Post-retirement Medical, Unused Sick Leave and Vacation 


Reimbursement as well as Medicare Part-D attestations and other benefit types across the 


country.  
 


CBIZ provides actuarial valuation services to the 700+ municipalities under the Municipal 


Employee Retirement System of Michigan with total assets in excess of $1 billion. MERS 


of Michigan is an agent multiple employer plan consisting of approximately 700+ public 


employers in the State of Michigan, each with their own pension plans.  CBIZ performs 


annual actuarial valuations for each of these employers, and prepares numerous special 


projects for these employers such as special cost studies and projections.   


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







 
 


ADDENDUM A 


 


EMPLOYEE BENEFITS CONSULTING SCOPE OF SERVICES 


 


CBIZ will analyze, for Upper Merion Township (“Employer”), the Retiree Healthcare 


Benefits and funding strategy for the retired Officers of the Upper Merion Township 


Police Department. This will include analysis of the Employer contributions to the 


Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association (VEBA) Trust while employees are 


actively working, as well as the VEBA reimbursement provided to employees post-


retirement. 


 


 Planning session 


 


CBIZ will contact the Employer’s associates to review the current program in 


place for the employees and retirees in the plan. The review will address the 


current number of eligible active and retired employees, current costs associated 


with the plan(s), historical cost increases, current funding and investment 


policies, timeline, benefit eligibility and eligible dependents, and other pertinent 


information.  


 


 Projection of retiree reimbursements 


 


CBIZ will discuss with the employer the desired level of reimbursement 


employees will receive from the VEBA post-retirement. If reimbursements are 


tied to a particular plan premium, cash flows will be projected at multiple 


healthcare cost trend scenarios to illustrate sensitivity. If fixed-dollar or 


Employer-prescribed reimbursements are requested, cash flows will be projected 


under the direction of the Employer. 


 


 Determination of funding strategy 


 


Based on the projection of retiree reimbursements, a minimum level of Employer 


funding will be calculated. CBIZ will analyze two methods of funding: (1) level 


percentage of pay, and (2) level dollar. Results will be dependent on the 


demographic makeup of the participants, assumptions about future decrements 


(e.g. termination, disability, retirement, and mortality), the VEBA investment 


policy and long-term expected rate of return, and current employee payroll and 


projected wage increases. Sensitivity to economic assumptions will be illustrated 


where necessary. 


 


 Summary report 


 


CBIZ will summarize all analyses in a concise and easy-to-read report. Thorough 


descriptions of scenarios and a detailed description of actuarial assumptions and 


methods will be included as well. 


 







 
 


ADDENDUM A 


 


EMPLOYEE BENEFITS CONSULTING SCOPE OF SERVICES 


 


Integrity and Independence Commitment 


 
The valuation will be performed according to generally accepted actuarial principles and 


practices and will follow all the guidelines promulgated by the Actuarial Standards Board.  


Such standards, in particular, pertain to health care liabilities, data integrity, and health care 


cost projections.  Any deviation from a standard will be disclosed within the actuarial report 


and will include support for its use.  


 


 


Time Frame 
 


Typical analysis can be completed within 6 – 8 weeks of receipt of all pertinent data. If 


necessary, this timeline can be adjusted, within reason, via a mutual agreement between 


CBIZ and the Employer.  


 


 


Staffing 


 
The project manager for this engagement is Frank T. Vedegys, FSA, EA, MAAA, Senior 


Actuary. Other team members contributing to the project are: 


 


 Alex J. Johnson   Jeffrey A. Schapel, EA, MAAA, MSPA 


 Actuarial Consultant   Vice President & Senior Consulting Actuary 







 
 


ADDENDUM B 


 


FEE FOR SERVICES 
 


 


ACTUARIAL CONSULTING SERVICES: 


 


 


2018 Retiree Healthcare Study ........................................................... $4,500 - $8,000 
Time and expenses will be billed according to schedule below with an estimated range as 


stated above. The upper limit will not be exceeded without prior approval. 


 


 


Additional Consulting Services outside of the Scope of Services: ...........................T&E 


 Projects would be quoted prior to the commencement of work. 


 Hourly fees for special projects range from $40 per hour to $400 per hour and we 


strive to be as efficient as possible. 


 


 


The fee above for this project is based on a time and expense basis with the following 


rates for 2018: 


 


Senior Actuary .........................................................................................$400 


Consulting Actuary ..................................................................................$350 


Actuarial Analyst/Consultant ..................................................................$225 


Administrative Assistant .........................................................................$125 


 


 


 


We strive to be as efficient as possible utilizing the lowest hourly-rate consultant when 


appropriate.  We will utilize consulting services from all lines of business within CBIZ, if 


necessary. Payment is due within 30 days of receipt of an invoice from CBIZ. 


 








MILLIMAN 


 
1550 Liberty Ridge Drive, Suite 200 
Wayne, PA 19087-5572 
Tel   +1 610 687.5644 
Fax  +1 610.687.4236 
www.milliman.com 
 


 
January 26, 2018 
 
 
Mr. Nicholas F. Hiriak 
Director of Finance 
Upper Merion Township 
175 West Valley Forge Road 
King of Prussia, PA  19406-1802 
 
Re: VEBA Analysis  
 
Dear Nick: 
 
On behalf of Milliman’s proposed project team, I am pleased to present the Township with 
our proposal for analysis of the Police Department VEBA.  We hope that you will find 
significant value in these proposed analyses.  We also welcome your comments should 
you wish any revisions. 
 
In this proposal we present multiple options for solvency analysis modeling and other 
post-employment benefits (“OPEB”) cost modeling, as well as a summary of other 
capacities in which Milliman could assist the Township with issues related to the VEBA.  
We follow with information on key project team members and project fees. 
 
We look forward to working with you on this project.  Please let us know if you have any 
questions. 
 
Sincerely, 
 


 
Glenn D. Bowen 
 
Attachments 
 
cc: Sibyl Bryant – Upper Merion Township 
 Suzanne Taranto – Milliman  
 Katherine Warren – Milliman 







 
SOLVENCY ANALYSIS MODELING 


 
 


MILLIMAN 


OVERVIEW 
 
Per our discussions, an actuarial analysis is needed to assess the contribution and the 
benefit levels of the VEBA.  The union is currently requesting that the Township increase 
its contribution, with a potential goal of increasing the VEBA benefit from a single 
coverage level benefit to a two-person coverage level benefit.   
 
In its current state, the VEBA uses a defined contribution approach for funding, and a 
defined benefit approach for payments to retirees.  Depending on the level of 
contributions and the level of benefits, there is a risk that the contributions won’t support 
the desired benefits, and worse, that the fund could be exhausted due to some 
combination of benefits being too high for the level of contributions, demographic 
experience and/or poor investment returns.   
 
Due to the uncertainty surrounding the sustainability of the current contribution levels and 
benefits, and the need to understand how the fund would be impacted by any changes to 
contributions and/or benefits, we believe that an asset projection model would be a very 
useful tool to provide the Township with management information regarding the VEBA.   
 
We offer two alternatives for Excel models to be provided to the Township.  They vary 
based on the robustness of the information they will provide, along with the 
commensurate effort and cost.  For either option, while the Excel model we will provide 
the Township will be intuitive and user-friendly, we will prepare a user manual and will 
meet with you to review the model.      
 
ALTERNATIVE I – Short Term Model 
 
We will prepare a 10-year asset projection model that will allow the user to specify the 
following inputs on a year-by-year basis: 


1. Payroll growth rate 
2. Township percent of payroll contribution rate  
3. Member percent of payroll contribution rate  
4. Monthly benefit level 
5. Rate of return on fund investments 


 
This short-term model will require a current actuarial valuation and will reflect 
contributions from future hires only in the aggregate based on payroll.  It will not reflect 
the benefit payment impact from future hires as none will become vested in the 10-year 
period.   
 
ALTERNATIVE II – Long Term Model 
 
We will prepare a 30-year asset projection model that will allow the user to specify the 
inputs listed above on a year-by-year basis.   
 







 
SOLVENCY ANALYSIS MODELING 


 
 


MILLIMAN 


In addition to a current actuarial valuation, this long-term model will require a year-by-
year demographic projection of future hires, some of whom will move through their career 
and into retirement during the projection period and thus will impact both cash inflows and 
outflows.    
 
This long-term model will provide additional information on the long-term impact of 
scenarios that the user selects to model, and more importantly, will be significantly more 
robust in modeling the future demographics of the employee and retiree groups that will 
drive future cash flows.







 
OPEB COST MODELING 


 
 


MILLIMAN 


OVERVIEW 
 
Per our discussions, the Township has not previously recorded an OPEB liability under 
GASB 45 (soon to be GASB 75).  While COBRA is not a benefit that is accounted for 
under GASB 45/75 parameters, traditional COBRA coverage is offered only for a limited 
period to employees who have terminated.  
 
There are two important issues to be cognizant of regarding COBRA rates.  First, the 
COBRA rate, which is limited by statute to 102% of the expected cost of coverage, will 
generally not cover the claims of those terminated employees who elect coverage due to 
adverse selection. Second, when retired members can purchase coverage at the COBRA 
rate (which is comprised of the average claims cost for all active members and pre-
Medicare retirees), the amount that a pre-Medicare retiree pays for their coverage is a 
fraction of the actual cost of that coverage.  This is due to the increase in medical 
utilization that happens as people age.  In other words, retirees who contribute the group 
rate receive a benefit significantly more valuable than their contributions.  If retirees were 
not permitted to buy in to the Township’s plan at the COBRA rate, the COBRA rate would 
decrease.   
 
The option for retirees to buy in at the COBRA rate beyond COBRA timelines appears to 
be an “implicit rate subsidy” subject to GASB parameters that should be accounted for 
under GASB parameters.  In any event, it is a cost to the Township.   
 
ALTERNATIVE I – Per Capita Claims Analysis 
 
We will prepare an analysis of the average cost of coverage for early retirees, based upon 
expected claim experience and Milliman models, so that it can be compared to the amount 
of the group rate premium currently being charged and the amount of the subsidy 
identified.    
 
This analysis would serve as a basis for estimating the cost of health care for setting a 
separate retiree rate for insurance, so that the Township would not have a net cost or 
GASB liability.  This analysis could also assist in the determination of a potential new 
lower group premium rate if retiree purchase was limited to the COBRA maximum 
duration instead of until Medicare eligibility. 
 
This analysis would also serve as the basis for the starting cost of health care in the 
following two alternatives. 
 
ALTERNATIVE II – Short Term Cash Flow Projection 
 
We will prepare a 4-year cash flow projection to demonstrate the expected Township 
costs for providing retirees health care benefits in the group plan.  The model will provide 
the expected health care claims for the retirees and the expected retiree contributions for 
the coverage over a typical contract duration. 
 







 
OPEB COST MODELING 


 
 


MILLIMAN 


ALTERNATIVE III – GASB valuation 
 
As described above, it appears that that the Township currently has an OPEB liability 
under GASB parameters, and definitely has a cost associated with allowing retirees to 
buy in past COBRA limitations.   
 
It could be useful management information for the Township in current/future negotiations 
to have a valuation conducted to show the actual liability the Township holds (disclosed 
or not) for retiree medical benefits.  







 
ADDITIONAL SERVICES AVAILABLE 


 
 


MILLIMAN 


There are several additional areas where we believe Milliman can assist the Township 
upon request.  As examples: 
 


 The rate of return on the fund will be a user input in the proposed model.  In 
practice, the return over the long term will be primarily related to the fund’s asset 
allocation.  Milliman’s Investment Consulting Practice is a resource the Township 
can make use of upon request in order to review investment return goals and asset 
allocation options.   


 
 While our Excel models will allow the user to input a set of criteria and assumptions 


and view the results, future investment returns are a critical component of providing 
the desired benefits from the VEBA.  The Township may find a stochastic 
projection to be very useful.  In a stochastic projection, we can model 10,000 
possible future return scenarios and provide resulting future projected asset levels 
on a percent likelihood scale.  A stochastic analysis can be very helpful in asset 
allocation decisions in order to balance risk and reward.   


 
 We can also assist with negotiations on any VEBA-related issue upon request, 


including alternative funding structures, alternative payment mechanisms, health 
plan design considerations and the impact of Medicare eligibility on the plan 
payouts and cost (a potential issue for disabled retirees or those that reach age 
65).     


 
 







KEY PERSONNEL 


MILLIMAN 


Glenn Bowen, FSA, EA, MAAA 
 


Glenn joined the firm in 2001 and leads Milliman’s Philadelphia Employee Benefits 
practice.  He has conducted several hundred OPEB valuations under GASB 45 and is 
currently transitioning to the new GASB 75 standard.  He is the system actuary for the 
Puerto Rico Government Employees Retirement System and the Puerto Rico Teachers 
Retirement System.  He has also consulted on pension and OPEB matters to the 
Pennsylvania Office of the Budget, Pennsylvania Legislative Budget and Finance 
Committee, New York State Division of the Budget and the New York City Office of 
Management and Budget.        


 
 


Katherine Warren, FSA, EA, MAAA 
 


Kathy joined the firm in 1991 and is a senior actuary in Milliman’s Philadelphia Employee 
Benefits practice.  She is the lead consultant to the Pennsylvania Independent Fiscal 
Office (formerly the Pennsylvania Public Employee Retirement Commission) and is 
experienced with reviewing analyses pertaining to the Pennsylvania State Employees 
Retirement System and the Pennsylvania Public School Employees Retirement System 
as well as with Act 205.  Kathy also consults to SEPTA on pension and OPEB matters. 
 


 
Suzanne Taranto, EA, MAAA 


 
Sue joined the firm in 2005 and leads Milliman’s New York Region Employer Health 
practice.  She has extensive experience advising on the design and delivery of 
comprehensive health and welfare plans.  In particular, she is responsible for negotiating 
and supporting several VEBAs, including the United Auto Workers VEBA.  She has also 
done extensive analysis on the impact of the Affordable Care Act on employer-sponsored 
plans.  







PROJECT FEES 


MILLIMAN 


The following table provides the project fees for the solvency analysis modeling and the 
OPEB cost modeling alternatives. 
 


Solvency Analysis Modeling 


Alternative I – Shorter Term Model $7,000 


Alternative II – Long Term Model 9,000 


OPEB Cost Modeling 


Alternative I – Per Capita Claims Analysis 3,000 


Alternative II – Short Term Cash Flow Projection 1 
1,000 if a solvency analysis is 


performed;  2,000 if no solvency 
analysis is performed 


Alternative III – GASB Valuation 1 
3,000 if a solvency analysis is 


performed; 7,000 if no solvency 
analysis is performed;  


 
 
1  The costs shown for Alternatives II and III under OPEB Cost Modeling are in addition 


to Alterative I - Per Capita Claims Analysis as such analysis provides required 
inputs. 


 
 
 








 


333 West 34th Street  New York, NY 10001-2402 
T 212.251.5489  www.segalco.com 


 
 


Mary P. Kirby 
SVP and Consulting Actuary 
mkirby@segalco.com 
 


 


 Benefits, Compensation and HR Consulting. Member of The Segal Group. Offices throughout the United States and Canada 
 


February 1, 2018 


Nicholas F. Hiriak 
Director of Finance & Administration 
Upper Merion Township 
175 West Valley Forge Road 
King of Prussia, PA  19406 
 


Dear Nick: 


It was a pleasure speaking to you recently regarding the Upper Merion Police Department 
Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association (VEBA) and the plan of benefits.  It is our 
understanding that you are asking for assistance in determining if the current contributions to the 
VEBA and the associated benefits are still workable for the future. 


Currently, retired officers receive a benefit of $1,050 per month to assist in their medical 
premium and/or expenses.  This benefit is payable for 15 years.  Active officers and the 
Township contribute to the VEBA as stipulated by the contract.  


We suggest analyzing the current plan in two phases:   


 Projecting the VEBA balance under the current plan 


 Projections using different design scenarios 


Phase One 


We will analyze your current benefit plan under the current contribution structure and project 
payments and contributions over the next thirty years.  This will assist you in understanding if 
the current contribution structure can sustain current and future benefits.  We will perform the 
projection on a cash basis by using demographic data, both requested and from the pension 
valuation report, together with applicable assumptions (retirement, mortality, medical trend, 
investment return, etc.) to establish expected benefit payments (i.e., accrual).  We will review the 
results with you, either on a conference call or in person meeting, and discuss potential 
contribution/plan changes if necessary.   
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Phase Two 


After completing Phase One, we will analyze the different design scenarios discussed.  We are 
assuming that we will project three different scenarios.  Each of these scenarios will show a 
thirty year cost projection of payments and contributions.  We will again discuss these results 
with you via conference call or in person meeting. 


Projected Fees and Timeline 


We estimate that Phase One can be completed within four weeks of receiving usable data.  For 
Phase Two, we estimate an additional four weeks after the completion of Phase One.  Our fees 
are based on regular time charges.  For Phase One, our fee will be based on our time charges up 
to a maximum of $10,000.  For Phase Two, our fee assumes three different scenarios at a 
maximum cost of $4,000 each (total of $12,000). 


If you have any questions or would like to discuss any part of this proposal, please feel free to 
contact me.  We look forward to working with you.  If the terms of this agreement meet with 
your approval, kindly indicate your acceptance by executing below and returning to us for our 
files.  


Sincerely yours,  


 
Mary P. Kirby FSA, FCA, MAAA 
SVP & Consulting Actuary 
 
Cc: H. Goldsmith 
       K. Klemm 
 
 
 
Approved By:______________________________      Date:__________________ 
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Shultz Forest Management and Consulting LLC 
P.O. Box 88 


Bernville, PA 19506 


610-741-4978 


jshultz.sfmc@gmail.com 


 
February 6, 2018 


 


 


To Whom It May Concern, 


 


 After reviewing the bid package and speaking with Joshua Deck, the president of 


Construction Master Services LLC, I find them qualified with the necessary equipment and 


experience to fulfill the needs of the contract via their sub-contractor Kellenberger Excavating 


LLC. 


 Although only one bid was submitted, pursuit of additional potential bids will be 


counterproductive.  The current state of the local timber harvesting market, the availability of 


qualified contractors, and the timber value of the stand, particularly in regards to average 


diameter at breast height, has led to reduced interest in the sale as compared to several months 


ago.  Signs of Emerald Ash Borer damage have already been identified on several trees within 


the park. Any further delay in the removal of the ash trees from the park will result in further 


decline in the value of the trees to be removed and an increase in the cost of the project. 


 For these reasons and upon review of the bid package submitted to Upper Merion 


Township via PennBid by Construction Master Services, LLC for the removal of trees at Heuser 


Park, my recommendation is to move forward with the project and accept the bid.   


 


Sincerely,  


 
 


Jacob Shultz 


Forester 


Shultz Forest Management and Consulting LLC 


P.O. Box 88 


Bernville, PA 19506 


610-741-4978 








 
 
 
 
 
 
Upper Merion Township 
175 West Valley Forge Road 
King of Prussia, PA 19406 
Attn: Robert M. Loeper, AICP 
 
 
Re: Workhorse Brewing Company 
 250 King Manor Drive 


Land Development project 
 DP 2017-18 
 
Dear Mr. Loeper: 
 
On behalf of my client, Peter Fineberg, representing Workhorse Brewing Company, we 
hereby grant the Upper Merion Township Board of Supervisors, an extension of the 
review and action period applicable to the subject application as set forth at Section 508 
and the Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code, 53 P.S. § 10508 and the Township 
Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance.  The extension will expire on its own 
terms, and without the need of any further action by the Applicant, on March 31, 2018.  
 
Please let me know if you need anything further on this matter. 
 
Very truly yours, 
Vastardis Consulting Engineers, LLC 
 


 
 
Nicholas L. Vastardis, P.E. 
President/CEO 
 
Cc: Peter Fineberg 
 
 
 












 
  BCA MEMBERS 
  
Appointed Members  VFCR Representatives 
 


Lydia Dan Sardiñas  Eric Pearson 
David Karen   Ira Lubert 
Brett Montich 
 







OVERVIEW 


Advise the Board of Supervisors on providing 
assistance and support with monies received 
from the Valley Forge Casino Resort. 


Non-profit and 501(c) organizations propose 
projects or plans which directly impact the 
community and residents of Upper Merion 
township 


College scholarships to noteworthy Upper Merion 
high school seniors 


 







Year 1 (2013) - Total: 41  
  Organizations: 29      Sports: 4     Scholarships: 8  
 


Year 2 (2014) - Total: 95 
  Organizations: 29      Sports: 4     Scholarships: 8 
 


Year 3 (2015) - Total: 103 
  Organizations: 53      Sports: 9     Scholarships: 40 
 


Year 4 (2016) - Total: 95 
  Organizations: 52      Sports: 10    Scholarships: 33 
 


Year 5 (2017) - Total: 101 
  Organizations: 63                Sports: 5     Scholarships: 33 


     


Number of Applicants 







  2013    28 Recipients 
 Organizations: 16            Sports: 4        Scholarships:  8 


Number of Award Recipients 


2014   59 Recipients 
 Organizations:  26     Sports: 5        Scholarships 28 
 
2015   69 Recipients 
 Organizations: 36     Sports: 3     Scholarships: 30 
 
2016   65 Recipients 
  Organizations: 33     Sports:  7      Scholarships:  25 
 
2017   42 Recipients 
  Organizations: 26         Sports: 1           Scholarships: 15 
 
 
 
 







 Year 1 (2013) 
  Available funds: $145,000   Awarded: $128,000 


 Year 2 (2014) 
  Available funds: $160,000   Awarded: $155,000 
 Year 3 (2015)  
  Available funds: $154,000   Awarded: $149,834 
 Year 4 (2016) 
  Available funds: $153,000   Awarded: $152,273 
 Year 5 (2017) 
  Available funds:  $149,899   Awarded: $149,540 


 


 FUNDS – Awarded & Distributed 











ORGANIZATION APPLICATION  


Project Description 
Project Cost 
Organization Description 
Beneficiaries 
 







 All non-profit and/or 501 (c) township based 
organizations or organizations that benefit Upper 
Merion Township are eligible to apply for a BCA grant 


 
  Organization Awards range from $1,000-  $10,000 
 
  All applicants are required to submit a year end- 
summary to the BCA by December 31st, along with 
copies of invoices, showing how the BCA funds were used 
according to their application request. 
 


  Applications at www.umtownship.org 
 
 


Organizations 



http://www.umtownship.org/









SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION 


Academics 
Community Service – Past and Future 
Character/Leadership 
College/University   







 
SCHOLARSHIP    (CONTINUED) 


 
Project Plan for Community Service.  
Include the Proposed Community Service 
Time Frame 
Describe Fulfillment of Obligation 
New Project Not a Continuing Project 
Confirmation at Project Completion 
 







COMMUNITY SERVICE HOURS 


$7,000 - $10,000  50 hours 
$5,000 - $6,999  40 hours 
$3,000 - $4,999  30 hours 
$1,500 - $2,999  20 hours 
$500 - $1,499   15 hours 







 


SCHOLARSHIP  (Continued) 
 


 


As part of receiving the BCA Scholarship, applicant agrees to submit a 
letter from the organization that is monitoring the progression 
certifying completion of the required number of hours by December 
31st  of the year the award is granted.  


 
If the plan does not involve an organization, a letter of verification from 


a responsible adult showing completed hours and pictures should be 
sent to the BCA by December 31st. 


 







SCHOLARSHIP    (CONTINUED) 


Scholarships recommendations range from: 
$1,000 
$2,000 
$3,000 
Ronald G. Wagenmann Scholarship for $5,000  
General Von Steuben Scholarship for $10,000  







APPLICATION LOCATION  


Upper Merion Township Website 
 www.umtownship.org 
Upper Merion Staff  
BCA Members 
Board of Supervisors 
 







2018 BCA Recommendations  
 


All Award Recommendations will be made to the Board of 
Supervisors at the May 24th Board of Supervisors 
Meeting. There is no need to attend, however, the 
meeting will be televised on UMGA-TV (Comcast –
Channel 22 and Verizon – Channel 33) at 7:30 p.m.   


 
Award Recipients (after approval from Board of 


Supervisors) will be posted on the Upper Merion 
Township Website (www.umtownship.org) 


 


Letters will also be sent to ALL applicants regarding their 
application status. 


 
 



http://www.umtownship.org/

http://www.umtownship.org/

http://www.umtownship.org/

http://www.umtownship.org/

http://www.umtownship.org/
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RESOLUTION NUMBER: 2018-14 
DP NUMBER 2017-19  


 
UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP 


MONTGOMERY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA 
 
 
RESOLUTION FOR AMENDMENT TO FINAL LAND DEVELOPMENT APPROVAL / 


FINAL LAND DEVELOPMENT PLAN APPROVAL FOR PARK RIDGE HOTEL 
DEVELOPMENT, LP FOR A FIVE STORY HOTEL LOCATED AT GODDARD 


BOULEVARD AND NORTH GULPH ROAD 
 
 


 WHEREAS, Park Ridge Hotel Development, L.P. (“Applicant”), is the developer and 
owner of certain parcels of land located along North Gulph Road and Goddard Boulevard, Upper 
Merion Township, in the SM Suburban Metropolitan zoning district, more specifically identified 
as Montgomery County Tax Parcel Numbers 58-00-14086-31-9 and 58-00-17167-50-5, (the 
“Subject Property”);   


WHEREAS, Applicant received Township approval of a land development plan for the 
Subject Property in 2010 that converted a planned 300 room hotel into a 180 room hotel with a 
provision that permitted the Applicant to add an additional 120 rooms at a later time.  Presently, 
the Subject Property contains the approved 180 room, five story hotel; 


WHEREAS, Applicant now proposes to develop the Subject Property by constructing a 
five (5) story hotel to contain the reserved 120 hotel rooms along the northeast edge of the 
existing parking lot, along with associated landscaping, grading, utilities, lighting, stormwater 
management, and erosion and sedimentation controls;      


WHEREAS, Applicant has requested review and approval of the Final Plan Amendment 
/ Final Plan for Park Ridge Hotel – Element Hotel prepared by Nave Newell, Inc., dated October 
27, 2017, and last revised on February 9, 2018, consisting of 23 sheets; 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Upper Merion Township Board of 
Supervisors, Montgomery County, this 22nd day of February, 2018, that said application for a 
Amendment to Final Land Development Approval/Final Land Development Approval is 
APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS 
 


1. Final Amended Plan:  The Final Plan Amendment / Final Plan for Park Ridge Hotel – 
Element Hotel prepared by Nave Newell, Inc., dated October 27, 2017, and last revised 
on February 9, 2018, consisting of 23 sheets (the “Plan”). 


2. Conditions of Approval:  The Plan in the above referenced Paragraph 1 of this 
Resolution is hereby approved subject to the following conditions: 
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a) Applicant must comply with and address all comments in the Remington & 
Vernick Engineers Letter, dated February 21, 2018 to the satisfaction of the 
Township Engineer.    


b) Applicant must obtain any necessary approvals and reviews from the Township 
Engineer, Township Traffic Engineer, Montgomery County Conservation District, 
Montgomery County Health Department, Pennsylvania DEP, PennDOT, and any  
other necessary planning modules, permits, or approvals, before the Plan is 
recorded.   


c) Prior to recording of the Plan, Applicant shall execute an Improvements and 
Financial Security Agreement on a form drafted by the Township Solicitor and post 
financial security to guarantee the installation of all public improvements associated 
with the development.  If Applicant chooses to post financial security in the form of 
a bond, the Township Solicitor shall have the unconditional right to review the bond 
and must approve the conditions and language of the bond.  Further, the bond shall 
contain language stating that the bond is to be payable upon demand, absolutely, 
and unconditionally, and in the event that payment is not made, that the bonding 
company shall be responsible for all attorneys’ fees and costs that are incurred to 
collect on the bond, plus interest at the annual rate of twelve percent (12%), for so 
long as the bond remains unpaid.  Additionally, the Bond is required to automatically 
renew annually until the improvements detailed on the Preliminary/Final Land 
Development Plan are completed and the final release is issued by the Township, 
subject to partial releases being permitted in accordance with § 509(j) of the MPC, and 
shall include a 90-day Evergreen Clause in a form acceptable to the Township 
Solicitor.     


d) Prior to the recording of the Plan, Applicant will provide all necessary legal 
descriptions for any easements. 


e) Applicant must complete all easements and corresponding maintenance agreements 
or declarations, including, but not limited to, a stormwater management facilities 
operation and maintenance declaration, in a form satisfactory to the Township 
Solicitor prior to the recording of the Plan. 


f) All outstanding Township review fees, Township’s Engineer fees, Township 
Solicitor fees, and any other professional fees associated with the review and 
approval of the application, shall be paid in full before the Plan is recorded in 
accordance with Section 503 of the Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code. 


3. WAIVERS: Applicant has requested the following waivers from the Upper Merion 
Township Code for the Plan: 


a) The request for a waiver from §140B-14.B(2)(c), to allow stormwater pipe sizes to 
be less than fifteen inches, is hereby:   


 
Granted _X____                 Denied_______    
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b) The request for a waiver from § 140B-17.A(2) to allow grading within five feet of a 
property line, is hereby:    


 
    Granted _X____                 Denied_______    
 


c) The request for waivers from §140B-22.A(6), §145-27.A(13) and §145-29.A(21), to 
use an aerial plan showing features within 200 feet of the Subject Property, is 
hereby:   


Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


 
RESOLVED AND APPROVED this this 22nd day of February, 2018.          
 
 


 UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP  
ATTEST:         BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
 
 
                 
David Kraynik, Township Manager        Greg Philips, Chairperson  
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ACCEPTANCE OF CONDITIONS 
 
 


I, _________________________, being the authorized agent of the Applicant, do hereby 


acknowledge and accept the Amendment to Final Land Development Approval/Final Land 


Development Approval issued by the Upper Merion Township Board of Supervisors and accept 


the terms and conditions contained therein as recited above. 


 


APPLICANT:   Park Ridge Hotel Development, L.P. 
 
 
______________________________  
 Witness/Attest           Name:__________________________________  
   
   Print: _________________________________ 
 


             Title: _____________________________________ 


 


Date: _____________ 
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RESOLUTION NUMBER: 2018-15 
DP NUMBER 2017-13 (P/F)  


 
UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP 


MONTGOMERY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA 
 
 


RESOLUTION FOR PRELIMINARY/ FINAL LAND DEVELOPMENT PLAN 
APPROVAL FOR FRANCIS E. SCHULTZ, JR FOR A RECREATIONAL USE AND 


WAREHOUSE BUILDING AT 541 FLINT HILL ROAD 
 
 
 WHEREAS, Francis E. Schultz, Jr. (“Applicant”), is the owner of a certain tract of land 
located at 541 Flint Hill Road, Upper Merion Township, such property also maintaining addresses 
of 529 Flint Hill Road, 512 Hertzog Boulevard and 521 Feheley Drive, in the LI Limited 
Industrial zoning district, more specifically identified as Montgomery County Tax Parcel Number 
58-00-07132-00-1 (the “Subject Property”);   


WHEREAS, Applicant proposes to develop the Subject Property by constructing a 
40,000 square foot, one (1) story building for recreational and warehousing uses, along with 
associated parking improvements and stormwater management.    


WHEREAS, Applicant has requested review and approval of the Preliminary / Final 
Land Development Plan prepared by Joseph M. Estock Consulting Engineers & Land Surveyors, 
dated July 5, 2017, and last revised on January 16, 2018; 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Upper Merion Township Board of 
Supervisors, Montgomery County, this 22nd day of February, 2018, that said application for the 
Preliminary / Final Land Development Plan is APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS 


1. Preliminary / Final Land Development Plan:  The Preliminary / Final Land 
Development Plan prepared by Joseph M. Estock Consulting Engineers & Land 
Surveyors, dated July 5, 2017, and last revised on January 16, 2018 (the “Plan”). 


2. Conditions of Approval:  The Plan in the above referenced Paragraph 1 of this 
Resolution is hereby approved subject to the following conditions: 


a) Applicant must comply with and address all comments in the Remington & 
Vernick Engineers Letter, dated January 22, 2018 to the satisfaction of the 
Township Engineer.    


b) Applicant must obtain any necessary approvals and reviews from the Township 
Engineer, Township Traffic Engineer, Montgomery County Conservation District, 
Montgomery County Health Department, Pennsylvania DEP, PennDOT, and any  
other necessary planning modules, permits, or approvals, before the Plan is 
recorded.   
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c) Prior to recording of the Plan, Applicant shall execute an Improvements and 
Financial Security Agreement on a form drafted by the Township Solicitor and post 
financial security to guarantee the installation of all public improvements associated 
with the development.  If Applicant chooses to post financial security in the form of 
a bond, the Township Solicitor shall have the unconditional right to review the bond 
and must approve the conditions and language of the bond.  Further, the bond shall 
contain language stating that the bond is to be payable upon demand, absolutely, 
and unconditionally, and in the event that payment is not made, that the bonding 
company shall be responsible for all attorneys’ fees and costs that are incurred to 
collect on the bond, plus interest at the annual rate of twelve percent (12%), for so 
long as the bond remains unpaid.  Additionally, the Bond is required to automatically 
renew annually until the improvements detailed on the Preliminary/Final Land 
Development Plan are completed and the final release is issued by the Township, 
subject to partial releases being permitted in accordance with § 509(j) of the MPC, and 
shall include a 90-day Evergreen Clause in a form acceptable to the Township 
Solicitor.     


d) Prior to the recording of the Plan, Applicant will provide all necessary legal 
descriptions for any easements. 


e) Applicant must complete all easements and corresponding maintenance agreements 
or declarations, including, but not limited to, a stormwater management facilities 
operation and maintenance declaration, in a form satisfactory to the Township 
Solicitor prior to the recording of the Plan. 


f) All outstanding Township fees, Township’s Engineer fees, and Township Solicitor 
fees, and any other professional fees associated with the review and approval of the 
application, shall be paid in full before the Plan is recorded in accordance with 
Section 503 of the Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code. 


g) Applicant shall purchase all required EDUs, calculated to be  $20,400.00, for the 
Subject Property. All EDUs shall be purchased before a building permit is issued 
for the development on the Subject Property. The final number of EDUs shall be 
determined by the Township prior to recording of the Plan. 


h) Prior to the recording of the Plan, Applicant shall execute the Upper Merion 
Township Transportation Authority’s Highway Traffic Capital Improvement 
Assessment Agreement which requires, prior to the Use & Occupancy Permit, the 
payment of a traffic impact fee calculated by the Township Planner in the amount 
of $48,548.20 to the Upper Merion Township Transportation Authority.   
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3. WAIVERS: Applicant has requested the following waivers from the Upper Merion 
Township Code for the Plan: 


a) The request for a waiver from §145-24.1.B(1) to allow a professional engineer to 
design the landscape plans, is hereby:   


 
Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


b) The request for waivers from § 145-27.A(13) & (14) and §145-29.A(18) & (21) to 
not provide existing features within 200 feet of the property, is hereby:    


 
    Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


 
c) The request for waivers from §145-27.B & §145-29.B to not provide a traffic 


impact study, is hereby:   
 


Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


d) The request for a waiver from §145-41.A to not provide usable, active recreation 
land on non-residential developments or a fee in lieu of, is hereby:   


 
Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


e) The request for a waiver from §140B-14.B(5)(f) to provide open channel side 
slopes greater than 3:1, is hereby:   


 
Granted _X____                 Denied_______    


 
RESOLVED AND APPROVED this this 22nd day of February, 2018.          
 
 


 UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP  
ATTEST:         BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
 
 
                 
David Kraynik, Township Manager        Greg Philips, Chairperson  
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ACCEPTANCE OF CONDITIONS 
 
 


I, _________________________, being the Applicant, do hereby acknowledge and 


accept the Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan Approval issued by the Upper Merion 


Township Board of Supervisors and accept the conditions, including all fees to be paid, 


contained therein as recited above. 


 


APPLICANT:   Francis E. Schultz, Jr. 
 
______________________________  
 Witness/Attest           Name:__________________________________  
   
   Print: _________________________________ 
 


Date: _____________ 
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UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
JANUARY 11, 2018 


 
 


 The Board of Supervisors of Upper Merion Township met for a Business 
Meeting on Thursday, January 11, 2018, in Freedom Hall, in the Township 
Building in King of Prussia.  The meeting was called to order at 7:44 p.m., 
followed by a pledge to the flag.   
 
ROLL CALL: 
 
 Supervisors present were: Bill Jenaway, Greg Waks, Greg Philips, and 
Carole Kenney.  Also present were: David Kraynik, Township Manager; Joe 
McGrory, Township Solicitor; Rob Loeper, Township Planner; Tom Beach,  
Township Engineer; Sally Slook, Assistant Township Manager.  Supervisor Spott 
was absent. 


 
MEETING MINUTES:  
 
 It was moved by Mr. Jenaway, seconded by Mrs. Kenney, all voting “Aye” 
to approve the December 7, 2017 Workshop Minutes; December 7, 2017 
Business Meeting Minutes and January 2, 2018 Reorganization Meeting Minutes 
as submitted.  None opposed.  Motion approved 4-0. 
 
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS: 
 
 Chairman Philips stated an Executive Session was held prior to this 
meeting regarding potential litigation.  It was noted Mrs. Spott’s absence is due to 
urgent family issues. 
 


NEW BUSINESS 
 
SWEARING IN OF PROMOTED POLICE OFFICERS BY JUDGE 
MARUSZCZAK 
 
 Police Chief Tom Nolan stated in November 2016 the Upper Merion 
Township Police Department conducted a promotional testing process to fill 
anticipated openings that would be occurring in the Police Department due to 
retirements.  The list was established and used for promotions in 2017 and now 
in 2018.  Although the formal swearing in ceremony for the next group from that 
list as well as an appointment to the captain position is occurring at this business 
meeting these promotions will not take effect until 4 p.m. on January 19, 2018.  
The promotions are due to the retirement of Captain Chris Bird, Sgt. Ken 
Steinhofer, Officer Harry Nuskey and Detective Steve Geckle.  It was noted these 
retirements represent a loss of 120 years of collective experience. 
 


After Chief Nolan provided a biographical sketch for each officer, District 
Justice William Maruszczak officiated at the swearing-in ceremony for the 
following officers:  Detective Blaine Leis to be promoted to Corporal, Officer 
Jared Reiner to be promoted to Corporal, Corporal David Gershanick to be 
promoted to Sergeant, Corporal Drew Miller to be promoted to Sergeant, and 
Sergeant Jeremy Johnson to be promoted as Captain. 
 
SWEARING IN OF THREE NEW POLICE OFFICERS BY DISTRICT JUSTICE 
WILLIAM MARUSZCZAK 
 


Police Chief Nolan stated in anticipation of upcoming retirements the 
Upper Merion Police Department began a recruitment campaign for new officers 
in February 2017.  This recruitment effort took place at several college campuses 
throughout the tri-state area and resulted in 232 applicants for the position of 
police officer in Upper Merion Township.  Chief Nolan stated the Upper Merion 
Police Department has set very high standards for candidates to meet before 
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they are considered for hire with the department.  After going through the 
selection process for several months an eligibility list was established and the 
next three new hires from that pool began their employment with the Upper 
Merion Police Department on January 8, 2018 and are currently assigned to field 
training.+ 


 
After Chief Nolan provided biographical information for each new officer 


from this eligibility list, Nicholas Vuotto, Justin Mains and Andrew Moll were 
sworn in by District Justice William Maruszczak.  
 


Mr. Philips reflected on his personal experience as a military officer in 
charge of promotions and the great satisfaction he received pinning on the next 
rank for enlisted personnel as they progress through their career.  He also 
recognized such accomplishments are due in large measure to their family 
support and sacrifice.  On behalf of the Board of Supervisors, Mr. Philips 
welcomed the new officers and congratulated all the police officers recognized at 
this swearing in ceremony. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA RE: 
 


1. Resolution 2018-3 re:  Appointing Sergeant Brendan Brazunas as 
Emergency Management Coordinator 
 


2. Approval of Second Supplemental Sewer Agreement with Bridgeport 
Borough for a Sanitary Sewer Connection 
 


3. Budget Transfers for the Police Department re: 
a. Additional personnel entitled to clothing allowance - $4,250.00 
b. Additional costs from Comcast to run lines to the new police sub-


station at the Village at Valley Forge - $2,150.00 
 


4.  Accept Deed of Dedications for Right-of-Way re: 
a. Resolution 2018-8 re:  Realen Valley Forge Greenes Associates.   


Dedication of roadway resulting from improvements made at Village 
Town Center – North Warner at North Gulph Roads, 0.01 acres 
(533 square feet) 


b. Resolution 2018-9 re:  Realen Valley Forge Greenes Associates.  
Dedication of roadway resulting from improvements made at Village 
Town Center – North Warner at Swedesford Roads, 0.13 acres 
(13,508 square feet) 


c. Resolution 2018-7 re:  Acceptance of Deed of Dedication for 40 
foot wide Right-of-Way on North side of FedEx Distribution Facility 
 


5.  Senate Bill 653 – Approve Letter of Opposition to proposed Bill 653 to 
consolidate the collection of all 511 taxes 
 


6. Approve Change Order re:  Community Center lower level renovations – 
net reduction in the amount of $3,035.00 
 


7. Approve Change Order re:  Township Building Roof Project – net 
reduction in the amount of $6,354.31 
 


8. Resolution 2018-4 re:  Approval of PennDOT Traffic Signal System 
Management  Agreement 
 


9. Motion to Amend the order granting Conditional Use approval for 2901 
Renaissance Boulevard to require deeds of dedication at the time of plan 
release 
 
 
 
 







BOS Page 3 1/11/2018 


10. Accept Extension Letters re: 
a. Francis E. Schultz, Jr. Development Plan:  541 Flint Hill Road.  


Construction of a 40,000 SF one-story building for recreational use 
and warehousing and paved parking for 116 vehicles along with a 
loading area.  LI – Limited Industrial, 7.11 acres 
 


b. Brandywine Properties Development Plan:  500 N. Gulph Road.  
Building modifications resulting in approximately 2,000 SF of 
additional office space, one level parking deck, SM District, 4.5 
acres 
 


c. Park Ridge Hotel Development, LP Development Plan:  480 N. 
Gulph Road.  Construction of freestanding 120 unit hotel.  Plan 
approval part of 2010 plan which reduced the number of rooms in 
the existing hotel.  8.5 acres, SM 
 


d. Mao Shu Zeng Subdivision Plan:  155 Hughes Road.  Residential 
subdivision 2-lots 1 existing dwelling.  3.15 acres, R-1A 
 


e. Workhorse Brewing Development Plan:  250 King Manor Drive.  
Renovation of 50,000 SF of warehouse space into brewery and 
tasting room and construction of 132 new parking spaces.  7.16 
acres, HI 
 


f. GSK – Building 40 Development Plan: 709 Swedeland Road 
 


11.  Resolution 2018-10 re:  Reestablish terms for the Zoning Hearing Board 
 
Board Action: 
 
 It was moved by Mr. Waks, seconded by Mrs. Kenney, all voting “Aye” to 
approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  None opposed.  Motion approved  
4-0. 
 
UPDATE BY THE VALLEY FORGE TOURISM & CONVENTION BOARD 
 
 Rachel Riley, Manager, Communications and Media Relations, Valley 
Forge Tourism & Convention Board (VFTCB), discussed the mission of the 
VFTCB which is a private, non-profit membership sales and marketing 
organization which actively promotes the Valley Forge area and Montgomery 
County as a convention site and leisure visitor destination by promoting 
patronage of its member hotels, restaurants, attractions and services.  It was 
noted the VFTCB has more than 500 member businesses throughout 
Montgomery County.  A PowerPoint was shown.   Highlights as follows: 
 


 Funding comes from a combination of Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
grants, membership dues and a hotel tax imposed on visitors occupying 
the County’s more than 8,200 hotel rooms.  The VFTCB does not receive 
funding from Montgomery County. 


 In 2016 $1.5 billion was spent in Montgomery County on tourism. 


 There are almost 20,000 jobs directly related to tourism in this area. 


 Cirque du Soleil will be coming to Montgomery County in 2018 at the 
Greater Philadelphia Expo Center in Oaks, PA with seating for 2,500.  
Ticket sales will be announced soon. 


 Founding Farmers at the King of Prussia Town Center is proving to be a 
big draw and VFTCB will hold their speaker series there.  It was noted 
Founding Farmers has an art element commissioning local and regional 
artists to make pieces for their restaurants. 


 Also coming to the King of Prussia area will be Workhorse Brewing 


 There are more than 1,600 restaurants and 50 golf courses in 
Montgomery County. 
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 VFTCB promotes events at the Valley Forge National Historical Park such 
as the “March to Valley Forge” commemorating General George 
Washington’s Continental Army march to Valley Forge to set up winter 
quarters. 
 


 Referring specifically to Upper Merion Township and King of Prussia, Mr. 
Jenaway commented it seems that the VFTCB has an individual outreach as 
opposed to one single source for information about what the community does 
and has to offer.  Ms. Riley indicated the VFTCB is open to ideas if there is an 
easier way to communicate with the community and vice versa. 
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked if there is a demographic breakdown as to where 
visitors to Montgomery County are coming from.  Ms. Riley responded VFTCB is 
working on that data.   
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked about the top three locations or venues that are 
attracting people.  Ms. Riley responded that would be difficult to say and noted in 
Upper Merion Township alone the King of Prussia Mall and the Valley Forge 
Casino Resort are definitely big ones.   
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked when Cirque du Soleil will be in the area.  Ms. Riley 
responded they would be here sometime this summer.  She did not have specific 
dates.   
 
RESOLUTION 2018-6 RE:  WAIVE TOWNSHIP REAL ESTATE TAX PAYMENT 
FOR THE KING OF PRUSSIA VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY AFTER SHARED 
USE OF FIRE STATION WITH MONTGOMERY COUNTY AS A MAGISTERIAL 
DISTRICT COURT 
 
 Mr. Philips stated some space at the King of Prussia Fire Company is 
being repurposed to house the new District Court office for Judge William 
Maruszczak.   
 


Mr. Jenaway indicated he would abstain from voting on the Resolution 
because of his role at the King of Prussia Fire Company. 
 
Board Action: 
 
 It was moved by Mrs. Kenney, seconded by Mr. Waks, to approve this 
waiver of the real estate taxes.  Mr. Jenaway abstained.  Motion approved 3-0-1. 
 
STORAGE PARTNERS OF KING OF PRUSSIA DEVELOPMENT PLAN:  550 
ALLENDALE ROAD, 96,000 SF 4-STORY SELF STORAGE FACILITY, KPMU 
DISTRICT, 2 ACRES, Plan Expiration:  1/14/18, Resolution 2018-5 
 
 Utilizing the aerial, Mr. Rob Loeper, Township Planner, pointed out the 
various aspects of the 2-acre property located at 550 Allendale Road in the King 
of Prussia Mixed Use District.  The current one-story structure, which is one of 
the older buildings along Allendale Road, has shared parking and entrance with 
an adjacent structure owned by Verizon. 
 


The proposal is to demolish the building and construct a four-story storage 
facility.  The Zoning Hearing Board granted needed use relief, but placed certain 
conditions on the plan including limiting the hours of operation as well as 
conditions that were requested by residents in the area that the glass on the back 
of the building be non-functional windows (opaque). 


 
The Montgomery County Planning Commission and the Upper Merion 


Planning Commission both reviewed the plans and recommended approval.  The 
Shade Tree Commission reviewed the plan and provided comments to the 
applicant.  The Township Engineer reviewed the plan for code compliance and 
engineering issues. 
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Mr. Loeper pointed out as with many older sites, the current site does not 


have stormwater management and one of the benefits of redevelopment of the 
sites is that stormwater management will be compliant with the current codes. 


 
The applicant proposes to use a similar building footprint to construct a 


larger, four-story facility with a functional basement.  Parking will remain as is.  
The office will be located in the front corner where additional plantings will be 
provided.  The main buffer planting along the rear of the property toward the 
residential properties will remain as is but will be supplemented.  Previously 
questions were asked about the buffer on the south side, but in view of the 
shared parking it would be difficult to do. 


 
Mr. Loeper noted this is a relatively new use and the second plan 


presented to the Board of Supervisors for this type of facility.  He indicated an 
interesting aspect of the building is that the basic design intent is to make it look 
more like an office building rather than an industrial storage facility.  It was 
pointed out these facilities provide a high level of security.  There are specific 
regulations as to how tenants can enter their spaces. 


 
 Mr. Loeper stated the Resolution covers the various conditions of the plan 


including the agreement to pay certain fees that are typical with land 
development plans.   


 
The applicant has requested the following waivers from the Upper Merion 


Township Code: 
 


 To allow stormwater pipe sizes to be less than fifteen inches 


 To allow grading within five feet of a property line in the common parking 
lot 


 To not provide a softening buffer along the south property line which is an 
existing cross property parking lot 


 To not provide 65 of the required 149 shrubs and 7 of the required canopy 
trees adjacent to the proposed building 


 To not provide a sidewalk connection from Allendale Road to the 
building’s main side entrance 


 To use an aerial plan showing features within 200 feet of the subject 
property 


 To not provide sanitary and potable water profiles 
 


Mr. Loeper stated at the request of the Township the applicant is providing 
an emergency fire entrance which would allow vehicles to enter the site.   
 
 Mr. Jenaway reiterated concerns he raised at the workshop regarding the 
height of the building, the relationship of the proposed building to the height of 
the buffered area toward the residential properties, and the visibility of any 
lighting or roof mounted structure.  He remarked there was no discussion about 
these issues at this meeting and is making the assumption that the building is still 
higher than the buffer, that it would be visible and that any type of lighting would 
still be projected back to the residential properties.  Matt Witters, Eustace 
Engineering, referred to photos that were taken from the ground level looking 
between the houses which provide an idea of the height of the buffer.  With 
regard to glare and light issues, Mr. Witters indicated the applicant has met the 
township requirements for the full cut-off lighting fixtures which will force light 
down instead of out.  Mr. Witters feels the applicant’s design and layout will be 
much better than the current condition. 
 
 Mr. Jenaway reiterated his concern and pointed out the proposed building 
is four times the height of the existing building and there are still significant gaps 
in the trees. He expressed his disappointment that following the workshop his 
comments were not more fully explored and taken into consideration. 
 







BOS Page 6 1/11/2018 


 Mr. Witters commented while all the light will not be blocked from getting 
through the applicant has done what needed to be done and filled in some of 
those gaps with additional planting along the rear property since the workshop 
session.  He said this was based on some direct coordination with one of the 
property owners.    
 
 Mr. Jenaway expressed appreciation for working with the resident, but 
from his personal perspective the proposed building is too big and high for that 
particular parcel.   
 
 Mrs. Kenney agreed with Mr. Jenaway’s observations.  She asked about 
the total height of the four-story building.  Mr. Witters responded the proposed 
building is 44 feet high. 
  
 Mrs. Kenney asked for an estimate of the height of the trees currently 
along the buffer line between the building and the homes on General Armstrong.  
Mr. Witters responded the mature row of evergreen trees is between 40 and 60 
feet in height. 
  
 Mrs. Kenney asked if there is any way of filling in the buffer with 
evergreens or trees that will eventually reach mature heights.  Mr. Witters 
responded in the negative and commented one of his concerns is that some of 
the trees would be compromised.  With regard to the trees that are interior from 
the property line in the grassy area between the existing parking, he said they 
want to keep them as healthy as possible and in a cycle of maturing into canopy 
trees that will fill in gaps as some of the evergreen trees fade away over time. 
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked if the Shade Tree Commission has reviewed the plan.  
Mr. Loeper responded in the affirmative.  He said the Commission made 
recommendations and the applicant made changes based on some of those 
comments.  Mr. Witters commented the applicant added trees along the rear 
property line at the request of the Shade Tree Commission in response to one of 
their comments.  
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked if the proposed building would be in the same footprint 
and same distance from the homes on General Armstrong.  Mr. Witters 
responded the footprint is essentially the same and will maintain approximately 
the same frontage in proximity to Allendale Road, but he noted the building 
expanded to the rear and is 153 feet from the rear property line.  The 
requirement is 150 feet.   
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked if the back of the building is going to be closer or the 
same distance from the homes behind it.  Mr. Witters responded the building will 
be closer.  Mrs. Kenney asked how much closer.  Mr. Witters responded the 
existing building is 184 feet from the rear property line and the proposed building 
is 153 feet to the rear property line.    
 
 Mr. Waks expressed the same concerns as previously stated by his 
colleagues.  He said he would have preferred a building that was 30-35 feet in 
height and in his view 45 feet is too high for the site.     
 
 Mr. Philips asked for clarification about the opaque glass on the back and 
that no lighting from the inside would be emitted out from the inside.  Mr. Witters 
responded that was correct.   
 
 Mr. Philips asked about the species of the two larger trees that will be 
planted in the back.  Mr. Witters responded those trees are American Lindens.  
Mr. Philips asked about the mature height of those trees.  Mr. Witters responded 
the American Lindens will reach a height of 40-50 feet.   
 
 Mr. Philips asked about the height of the building associated with the 
shared parking lot since it has a roof-top mechanical unit.  Mr. Witters responded 
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it is a single story building and probably 18 feet tall to the roof level.  Mr. Philips 
took issue with that figure and said it was more in the neighborhood of 30 feet 
and the penthouse is probably another 10 feet on top.   
  
 Mrs. Kenney asked for additional clarification about the opaque windows 
overlooking the residential backyards.  Mr. Witters responded these are non-
functional windows and the reason for the design is in response to the Zoning 
Hearing Board comments to break up the rear façade of the building. 
 
 Mrs. Kenney asked for assurance and wanted to make clear that the 
window design would afford privacy to the residents in back, is only for aesthetics 
and that the windows are totally non-functional as far as seeing in and out.  Mr. 
Witters responded in the affirmative. 
 
 Mr. Jenaway reiterated he believes the building is too big for the site. 
 
 Mr. Philips asked for a motion on the Resolution.   
 
 While making the motion and seconding the motion, Mr. Waks and Mrs. 
Kenney both expressed their views that they are doing so regrettably for the 
previous reasons expressed by the supervisors. 
  
Board Action: 
 
 It was moved by Mr. Waks, seconded by Mrs. Kenney, to approve 
Resolution 2018-5.  Mr. Jenaway opposed.  Motion approved 3-1. 
 
RATOSKEY & TRAINOR – SEND SOLICITOR TO OPPOSE ZONING 
APPLICATION 
 
 It was moved by Mrs. Kenney, seconded by Mr. Jenaway, all voting “Aye” 
to send Mr. Joseph McGrory, Solicitor, to opposed the zoning application of 
Ratoskey & Trainor.  None opposed.  Motion approved 4-0. 
 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE & PAYROLL: 
 
Board Action: 
  


It was moved by Mr. Jenaway, seconded by Mr. Waks, all voting “Aye” to 
approve the Accounts Payable for invoices processed from December 8, 2017 to 
January 3, 2018 in the amount of $1,714,862.60 and the Payroll for December 
15, 2017 and December 29, 2017 in the amount of $1,605,643.41 for a total of 
$3,320,506.01.  None opposed.  Motion passed 4-0. 
 


ADDITIONAL BUSINESS 
 
 
RECENT COLD WEATHER AND SNOW AND ICE STORMS 
 


Mr. Jenaway commended all the members of the Public Works 
Department and Public Safety operations for their hard work and exemplary 
performance over the past two weeks during the extraordinary cold spell and a 
number of snow and ice storms.  He pointed out during this time period there 
were a number of rescues and two serious house fires. 


 
Mr. Jenaway reminded residents about the interactive map on the 


Township website to track snow removal progress. 
 


PASSING OF MARY F. MCCREE 
 
 On behalf of the Board of Supervisors, Mr. Jenaway noted the passing of 
Mrs. Mary McCree who was a member and driving force behind the Upper 
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Merion Senior Service Center for which she was Past President.  He expressed 
the condolences of the Board of Supervisors to her husband, Don, and her family 
and friends in Upper Merion Township. 
 
WINTER FARMERS MARKET 
 


Mrs. Kenney noted the Winter Farmers Market on Saturday from 10 a.m. 
to noon. 
 
30TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION FOR THE MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. 
HOLIDAY   


 
Mr. Philips stated he was honored to participate in the 30th anniversary 


celebration for the Martin Luther King, Jr. Holiday.   He recognized the work of 
the Martin Luther King Committee for their efforts throughout the years to make 
this celebration so meaningful as we remember the work and legacy of Dr. Martin 
Luther King.  Mr. Philips encouraged everyone to take advantage of the many 
opportunities to participate in the Martin Luther King, Jr. Day of Service on 
Monday and continue in this spirit throughout the year. 
 
CITIZEN BOARD VACANCIES 
 


Mr. Philips noted there are vacancies on a number of citizen boards and 
encouraged those who have a special interest in any of the citizen board 
vacancies listed on the township website to apply and become involved in the 
community.   
 
UPPER MERION TOWNSHIP FOUNDATION 
 
 Mr. Philips reported on the meeting of the Upper Merion Township 
Foundation that occurred earlier this evening.  He said there will be more about 
the planned capital campaign and marketing of the Foundation which will do a lot 
of good work in the near future. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Board, it was moved 
by Mrs. Kenney, seconded by Mr. Jenaway, all voting “Aye” to adjourn the 
meeting.  None opposed.  Motion approved 5-0.  Adjournment occurred at  
8:55 p.m.            
     ____________________________________ 
            
     DAVID G. KRAYNIK 


SECRETARY-TREASURER 
     TOWNSHIP MANAGER 
rap 
Minutes Approved: 
Minutes Entered  
 


 


 


 


 


























































































































